Faculty Senate Meeting

Monday, February 6, 2006

SU 313, 4:00-5:30 PM

APPROVED 02/20/06

Attending: Lee Ayers-Schlosser, Cody Bustamante, Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Claire Cross, Daniel DeNeui, Gudrun Gill, Sarah Ann Hones, Jean Maxwell, Gregory Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, John Richards, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Mark Siders, Jeanne Stallman, Matt Stillman, Sarah Swanson, Daniel Wilson, Kemble Yates, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn

Absent: Sandra Holstein, Kathleen McNeill

Visitors: Paul Steinle, Earl Potter, Elisabeth Zinser, Mada Morgan, John Sollinger, Kay Sagmiller, Susan Walsh, Ed Battistella, Michelle Behr, Elizabeth Whitman, Laura O’Bryon, Barbara Scott, Jessica Kinsey, Tannia Shewman, John Whitesitt, James Main, Sarah Hale, Alice Reid
I. Greg Pleva moved and Matt Stillman seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the January 23 Faculty Senate meeting.  The motion passed with Daniel Wilson and Michael Parker abstaining.

II. Announcements


A. Kemble Yates welcomed Jeanne Stallman, the administrator replacing 
Parvaneh Scoggin’s Senate seat

B. Lee Ayers-Scholsser announced the Criminology and Criminal Justice 
annual lock-in.  Don’t worry if you see lots of police vehicles and officers, it is a
 scheduled event not a campus emergency.

C. Kemble asked for volunteers to serve as secretary at the next Senate 
meeting, since Alena Ruggerio will be unable to attend.  Since no one 
volunteered, Kemble will be “volunteering” someone soon.
III. Comments from President Zinser


A. President Zinser extended her thanks to Faculty Senate for the thoughtful 
review of the Sexual Harassment and the Conflict of Interest Regarding 
Consensual Relationships policies.  The focus now moves forward to training.


B. She also extended thanks to Kemble for his e-mail message on the Campus 
Climate Survey.  

C. Jonathan Eldridge joins us as VP of Student Affairs.  Thanks to Joe Rich for 
serving as Interim.  

D. Michelle Behr and six ACE Fellows will be joining us on campus later this 
week to examine the RCC/SOU work in Medford.


E. The Board has been involved in strategic planning.  Last Friday’s retreat was 
encouraging.  Provost Potter has been joining the President for that.  The 
Board members are wrestling with understanding the character of the work we 
do: mission differentiation, key principles, outcomes, need for assessment.  
They are actively involved and engaged in a new way.


F. Kay Sagmiller, Amy Belcastro, and President Zinser attended the AAC&U 
conference.
IV. Comments from Provost Potter


A. Provost Potter extended his thanks to the faculty members attending the 
Portland session of OUS Learning Outcomes Conference: Alena Ruggerio, Dan 
Rubenson, Fredna Grimland, and Laura Young.  Representatives from OUS, 
community colleges, and the private sector will work on outcomes for general 
education as they apply to the Oregon Transfer Model in response to Senate 
Bill 342.  Given the work the faculty at SOU has already invested in general 
education goals and proficiencies, the conference team is in a position to help 
shape the conversation statewide.


B. The Leadership Development Program members will be coming to SOU 
from campuses across the country.  A reception will be held for them at 5pm on 
Wednesday in the DeBoer Board Room of the Hannon Library.  Please attend 
to welcome them to our campus.  


C. Board planning is moving towards conceptualizing OUS as a portfolio.  They
 understand that the missions of the institutions are complementary, and we all 
have different strengths and different roles in the system.  


1. Within the next few months, we have the opportunity to describe our 

mission as a part of the whole.  The work underlying the strategic 


initiatives and department and school mission and visions will help us to 

respond to this request to articulate our place in the whole.  


2. There will be a fast timeline because of the need to prepare legislative 

concepts.  For example: we would like to move forward with the next 

steps in increasing the autonomy of campuses to manage business 

affairs.  If we are to make those changes, legislative action is required, 

and so we must work within the timing of the legislative cycle.  This is 

essential for our fiscal health.  


3. Earl will be bringing the future details to the University Planning 


Committee (he proffered his thanks for the work they are doing with 

strategic initiatives) and Faculty Senate.
V. AC Report from the Faculty Senate Vice-Chair Greg Pleva


A. The AC discussed the chair election process.  Provost Potter 


emphasized that chairs are not just clerks, they are leaders of their 


departments.


B. We also discussed how to educate parents about the importance of 

liberal education


C. We brainstormed how to promote the Campus Climate survey to 

students and faculty.


D. The Chancellor and Provosts of OUS are starting to pay more 


attention to the Interinstitutional Faculty Senate.  



1. Thanks to Lee and Dan, our two IFS senators 


2. Lee will report on the last IFS meeting at the next Senate 



meeting
VI. Student Senate Report – Sarah Swanson


A. ASSOU is working on an Energy Conservation Campaign because recent 
records showed energy costs at one million dollars.  Students want to take a 
stand and decrease energy costs.


B. Working on cheaper textbook initiative with OSPIRG


C. Revamping antidiscrimination policy to reflect changes in wording from other 
places like Portland State


D. Student Fee Committee is finalizing the timeline for budgets.  Encourage 
students on these committees to attend so they can have quorum


E. A student is interested in serving as the senator from business 


F. Meetings are Tuesday 6pm, and faculty, staff, and administrators are invited

G. The Oregon Student Equal Rights Alliance Summit for western colleges will 
be here at SOU


H. U.S. Federal Budget has been presented by the President.  Budget 
reconciliation was passed by a very narrow vote.  The students are now 
working on lobbying on appropriations to the current budget concerning student 
financial aid.

VII. Campus Climate Assessment survey underway!

A. Kemble encouraged all faculty and administrators to please take the survey.  
B. Student statistics of participation are high, but not as high for faculty, staff, 
and administrators.

VIII. Election Committee report


A. Cody Bustamante reported that Jeanne Stallman was elected.  

B. Department chair elections are wrapping up.  

C. Elections for personnel committee are starting.  

D. Then they will start on elections for the 1/3 of Faculty Senate seats that will 
be turning over.

IX. Faculty Roles, Responsibilities, & Rewards update


A. Kemble visited the RRR committee last week.  They will be reporting to 
Senate on 2/20.  Kemble tried to address their concern about the sense of 
mission creep, and clarified that the expectation is that they focus on the 
charge in our document.


B. Greg Miller reported that the committee has broken into subcommittees



1. expansion of definition of scholarship



2. security for adjuncts or temporary instructors



3. process of promotion and tenure and how it compares at our school 

with other universities

Discussion Items

X. Oregon Student Public Interest Research Group (OSPIRG) textbook report – Sarah Hale and Alice Reid

A. OSPIRG has started with the students, educating them on alternatives to 
buying textbooks in the bookstore.  Now they are moving to the faculty and 
providing ideas for how to help decrease the cost of textbooks.  They would like 
to encourage  faculty to choose at least one of these steps in order to help 
students.


B. Lee Ayers-Schlosser commented about her personal experience of two 
students in college spending on textbooks.    Alice Reid spoke in favor of 
freezing textbooks.  Kemble advocated using the same book for more than one 
class in a series

C. James Main testified that the single greatest thing that will help our students 
is the book adoption process.  When you identify what books you are going to 
use, the sooner you get that info to the bookstore, the better.  The bookstore 
can get used books and discounts when ordering books.  Avoid bundling at all 
possible.  The textbook adoption process is the most critical stage to decrease 
textbook prices.  


D. Prakash Chenjeri asked what is the bookstore’s take on this?  Sarah Hale 
answered that OSPIRG supports the bookstore, and they are being pressured 
by the publishers, which is the next stage of the OSPIRG strategy.  OSPIRG is 
not at odds with the bookstore.


E. Jessica Kinsey said that our faculty are doing much of what’s on the list.  

1. Jessica said faculty are specifically freezing expensive textbooks for 

the next four years.  It is not always easy for bookstores to be able to do 

this because publishers do not always cooperate, but some planning 

initiatives are going forward.  





2. Tannia Shewman invited OSPIRG to talk with the bookstore and work 

together.  OSPIRG can publicize what faculty members are already 

doing.  


F. John Richards said that he had heard that one of the issues is having 
storage for books on campus.  Books go off campus at the end of the term, and 
must come back a year later for the same class, which increases the cost.  If 
there were storage on campus, we could keep the books here and save that 
cost.  



1. Shewman answered if we know faculty are going to use the book, we

 don’t ship them away.  Kinsey added the caveat that they wouldn’t buy 

back from the students under that scenario.


G. Kemble said we could get more faculty members on board.  Kemble asked 
to meet with OSPIRG and the bookstore to determine what sort of resolution 
might be brought back to Faculty Senate.  Student Senate will be reviewing a 
resolution in support of the OSPIRG textbook campaign tomorrow evening.

H. Dan DeNeui stated that publishers are pushing to cut costs are online 
editions.  He asked to hear from bookstore and OSPIRG perspectives on that. 

1. Sarah Hale replied that most students don’t like online editions.  


They don’t want to pay for printing, they want to be able to highlight, they 

want to be able to keep the book.  


2. Lee Ayers-Scholsser predicted that will eventually change in the 


future, so we shouldn’t drop that issue.  


3. Jessica Kinsey commented that publishers want to force you to 


choose online or paper at the moment.  Although online editions would 

hurt the bookstore functioning, Kinsey will support whatever faculty 


members need for the success of their classes.  


I. Greg Miller asked about the process of putting a copy of a textbook on 
reserve at library.  


1. Emily Miller-Francisco answered that you as faculty member could 

decide how long students could check out the book (two hours is 


standard).  Students really appreciate this.



2. Tannia Shewman stated that the bookstore currently donates to the 

library every book that costs $100 or more



3. For textbooks $99 and under




a. Ask publisher for another desk copy.  





i. Faculty reported that publishers are becoming hostile to 



this because library reserve cuts into their profits





ii. Extra desk copies increases the cost to students




b. Departments could buy copies of textbooks to place on reserve
XI. Curriculum Committee report


A. John Whitesitt reported that from every department, the Curriculum 
Committee receives documents about new courses and changes.


B. Senate discussed the proposal of adding Music 166, a zero-credit course 
graded pass/no pass that is required for music majors.



1. On the con side




a. Zero credit courses represent extra work for faculty without 


compensation




b. Siders: The way Music Convocation is being run, it is more like 


a club than a course that belongs in the catalog



c. Cross: It costs a smidgen of staff time at the Office of the 



Registrar, similar to the time required for a cross-listed course



2. On the pro side




a. Zero credit courses exist elsewhere in the performing areas 


and in science labs




b. The faculty have already been doing this, the catalog is just 


codifying current practice




c. Battistella: It provides the music department with a way of 



tracking all the majors who are participating in the Music 



Convocation once a week.  It would be much more difficult to 


administer these events another way.




d. It is a way of compelling the students to participate in the 



community life of the department


C. Dan Rubenson asked about the A and B lettering. 


1. BA430 A and B does have catalog description, it’s just not indicated in 

the summary.  


2. Last year, we went to the A and B possibility for subsets of courses.  

3. The title is the same under the umbrella topic, but they are two 


different courses with separate course descriptions.  



4. Claire Cross asked about why the theater arts courses were 


separated and got different numbers, but in business courses that got 

separated to A’s and B’s.  Why?  




a. In theater, the two courses are adding credits, but business 


divided two classes but kept the same credit totals.  



5. Departments get to decide whether they want to propose A/B.   



6. Claire: no standard exists about when to use the A/B designation, but 

it would be nice if it did.  

D. Anne Chambers expressed concern that University Seminar abbreviation 
USEM “use ‘em” is unwise.  Whitesitt said and Steinle confirmed that this is still 
somewhat fluid.  Chambers suggested SEM instead.

XII. University Studies Committee report


A. Mada Morgan reported on the H, I, and J integration course verification 
process.  


1. When they sent out the initial inventory last spring, they got good 

numbers for HIJ courses.   


2. They wanted to revalidate those numbers now that the professors 

have the goals and proficiencies in front of them.  


3. Then they worked on verfying that the courses did make evident the 

goals and proficiencies by filling out the template.  



a. Mada thanks the faculty for completing that process.  It helps 


US committee and the professors.  



b. The deadline has been extended.  Make sure they get the 



templates back for courses taught in fall.  Then move on to the 


ones taught later next school year.  



c. Within two weeks, they will be getting back to the faculty about 


course approval.


B. Mada thanked the University Studies committee for their work.  

C. ISSUE 1: Lower division explorations courses



1. When CREAC was originally looking at goals and proficiencies, 


explorations courses were not a major focus.  


2. They knew there were problems with linked explorations courses for 

transfer students.  Given the Oregon Transfer Module and other 


difficulties with linked courses, (the committee is divided), they are 


debating about the disadvantages and advantages of sequenced 


exploration courses.  What would it look like if we no longer kept 


explorations as two term LINKED sequence, and instead all students 

transfer or no, all students must take 3 in humanities, 3 in soc sci, and 3 

in sciences unlinked?  




a. Earl Potter asked, what would be the consequence of upping 


the gen ed credits by 12?  Mada answered that it would bring us 


more in line with other schools.




b. John Richards asked, when some departments find a NEED to 


sequence courses, will that still be an option?  Yes.




c. Kay Sagmiller discussed the AAC&U liberal arts outcome 



conversation about what we want our students to be able to do.  


Give the students numerous experiences so they can sample and 


discover something they might not have known they were 



interested in.  Open the door more broadly for a general 



education experience.    We would be in alignment with the 



national trend concerning liberal arts outcomes.




d. Mark Siders asked, how do you deal with schools of business 


and education in the three-school classification?  Dan Rubenson 


replied that the school area is an identifier, and learning outcomes 


are identified for the three areas.  But the courses that would 


meet those requirements could come from anywhere.  Business 


courses could meet explorations learning goals in humanities, soc 


sci, and sci.




e. Sarah Ann Hones warned that even if we went with this 



change, beware that sequences cannot go away for up to eight 


years because of students in the pipeline.  Although students 


always have the option to switch catalogs.  This will be better for 


transfers.  



f. Lee Ayers-Scholsser remarked that as ATLAS comes online 


and students can run the comparisons, we will be more attractive 


to transfer students by unlinking explorations.




g. Dan Rubenson observed that this change would create more 


pressure to make wise choices in advising because explorations 


courses would become prereqs for integration courses.  





i. Kemble Yates added that we need to make sure that the



catalog and course syllabi mentions such things 


D. ISSUE 2: HIJ upper division integration course.  


1. A major course, if it incorporates the goals of HIJ, also completes the

 gen ed requirement.  The goal is to integrate gen ed goals throughout 

the curriculum.  



2. They have made no determination if the students would have to go 

out of their own department for any of the three HIJ requirements.  They 

are thinking that at least one of the three courses should be outside of a 

student’s home department or school.



a. John Richards stated that increasing the lower division 



requirements by 12 credits would get students out of their 



home department.




b. Cody Bustamante asked if a department could rig it so that a 


student would have to go outside of their department to fulfill 



integration requirement?  




i. Dan Rubenson answered yes, by using more than one 



method.  A department could determine if a student is 



allowed to count the course as both a majors requirement 



and an integration course.  But unless curriculum 




specifically bars students from staying within the major, the 



incentive would be for departments to encourage their 



majors to stay within the department for their HIJ 




requirements.  That would be ok because the proficiencies 



are still going to be met.  




ii. Bustamante spoke to the value of being exposed broadly 



outside one’s major.




c. Kemble Yates asked for clarification: integration must total 12 


credits, three courses.  You could not take one class that counts 


for your graduation for H and I?  




i. Susan Walsh answered that he is correct.  If there is a 



course that meets both H and I, it is a student’s option 



which ONE it will count for, and they will take a different 



class to meet the other proficiency.

E. Morgan: the goals and proficiencies skeleton is really there.  It has allowed 
us to get creative about gen ed liberal arts at SOU.

Adjournment

Dan Wilson moved, and John Richards seconded the motion to adjourn.  Kemble dispensed with the vote.

Minutes submitted by

Alena Amato Ruggerio

2005-2006 Faculty Senate Secretary

